
.COLLECTION CICR.
C_TC IcjsST)

COMITÉ INTERNATIONAL DE LA CROIX-ROUGE

TWENTY-FIFTH INTERNATIONAL CONFERENCE OF THE RED CROSS

Geneva 23 - 31 October 1986

OPENING CEREMENY OF THE CONFERENCE

)

ADDRESS BY MR. ALEXANDRE HAY

PRESIDENT OF THE INTERNATIONAL COMMITTEE OF THE RED CROSS

17, AVENUE DE LA PAIX - CH-1202 GENÈVE - TÉLÉPHONE: (022) 34 60 01 - TÉLÉGRAMME: INTERCROIXROUGE - TÉLEX: 22269 - CHÈQUES POSTAUX: 12-5527



-2-

Mr. President of the Confederation,
Mr. President of the State Council,
Mr. President of the Swiss Red Cross,
Mr. Chairman of the Standing Commission,
Mr. President of the League of Red Cross and Red Crescent
Societies ,
Mr. Director General of the European Office of the United
Nations,
Delegates and observers to the Twenty-fifth International
Conference of the Red Cross,
Ladies and Gentlemen,

In 1925 it was said that the International Conference of the Red 
Cross had been convened for the last time in Geneva. Since that 
date, how many tragedies and acts of human folly have afflicted 
this world of ours! And yet there has been so much hope and so 
much evidence of man's will to survive and to improve life, to 
vanquish war, injustice and poverty, to bring about the reign of 
peace and justice in the respect for human dignity.

During this period our International Red Cross and Red Crescent 
Movement has adapted itself remarkably well to the developments, 
changes and upheavals which the world has experienced.

A glance back over the last sixty years will bear this statement 
out.
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In 1925, our partner, the League, was six years old and 
still seeking its international legal status, which it received 
at the Conference in The Hague in 1928, where the first Statutes 
of the International Red Cross were adopted. The ICRC itself had 
been in existence and operational for sixty-two years, but its 
own status was still poorly defined and was likewise not 
officially confirmed internationally until 1928.

There were fifty-six National Societies in 1925, twenty of them 
from outside Europe, so the majority of the independent 
States of that time were represented.

Thirty-four of these fifty-six National Societies and 
twenty-three governments took part in the 1925 Conference.

It was precisely the governments that were closely scrutinizing 
the draft Conventions which the ICRC had been putting forward 
since the Conference of 1921. Much had been learnt from the 
1914-18 war, and the issue was the protection both of prisoners 
of war and civilian internees.

In 1929 a decisive step was taken: a Diplomatic Conference 
adopted the prisoner-of-war code which was later to ensure the 
protection of several million men captured during the Second 
World War. The same Conference recognized the red crescent as a 
protective emblem.
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In 1925 States were not yet ready to discuss a Convention to 
protect civilians interned either in enemy territory or in 
occupied territory. There were those who maintained that the Red 
Cross was not in a position to concern itself with the question, 
and even that by doing so it was "betraying the cause of peace". 
In reality, there was a reluctance to admit that in the years to 
come civilians would most likely be the primary victims of war.

It was not until the Tokyo Conference in 1934 that governments 
finally accepted that humanitarian law could also be extended to 
protect civilians. They took up a draft submitted by the ICRC 
and, by a tragic irony of fate, planned to hold a Diplomatic 
Conference to examine it in 1940.

Thus it was that, during the Second World War, despite the 
recommendations which the ICRC had been making for most of the 
preceding twenty years, States were in no way legally bound to 
accept the presence of a Protecting Power or that of the ICRC to 
protect civilians in occupied territories. The Committee could 
aid only the very restricted category of civilians who happened 
to be on enemy territory.

Of course, the mere lack of a legal basis is far from explaining 
the plight of civilian victims during the Second World War. But 
there is no doubt that had there been a law of the type which the 
States had been unable or unwilling to consider in time, the ICRC 
would have had the solid basis for humanitarian intervention, of 
which it was actually totally bereft.
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But at least the lesson was not forgotten after the war, as was 
apparent at the Stockholm Conference in 1948. Developments in 
humanitarian law have often come in response to horrors which no 
one had been able to prevent, and in 1949 that law was revised 
and, above all, supplemented. On the ICRC's proposal, the 1949 
Diplomatic Conference adopted four Conventions: henceforth the 
wounded and sick, the shipwrecked and prisoners of war were to be 
better protected than in the past, as were civilians, whether 
interned or in occupied territory. Moreover, from that point on, 
humanitarian law was also extended to non-international armed 
conflicts, to civil wars.

Having helped to lead States towards an appropriately adapted 
humanitarian law, it was in Toronto in 1952 that the Movement 
endeavoured to dress the wounds which it itself had suffered in 
the War. On this occasion it precisely defined and confirmed its 
own organization and its Statutes, which had been approved in 
1928.

C
In Vienna in 1965, the Movement strengthened the coherence of 
its components by unanimously proclaiming the "Fundamental 
Principles of the Red Cross," which have just been read to us, 
and the safeguarding of which has been entrusted to the ICRC.

The Istanbul Conference of 1969 marked the beginning of keener 
interest on the part of governments in the ICRC's operational 
activities and in what respect for international humanitarian law 
really entails.
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In Tehran in 1973 the Conference re-examined certain proposals 
which the ICRC had vainly tried to have accepted at the 1957 
Conference in New Delhi. This was the beginning of a process of 
reaffirmation and development of humanitarian law, which was to 
lead to the adoption of the Protocols additional to the Geneva 
Conventions in 1977: humanitarian law now protected civilians 
against the effects of fighting, was adapted to conflicts 
associated with decolonization, and afforded protection during 
internal conflicts.

1977 also was the year of the International Conference in 
Bucharest, which was the starting point for an in-depth review of 
the Red Cross and Red Crescent Movement, its mission and its 
internal structures. It was also the year when the Movement 
adopted the Programme of Action of the Red Cross as a Factor of 
Peace, which had been drawn up by the League in 1975 in Belgrade.

The 1981 International Conference in Manila testified to renewed 
interest in the ICRC's operational activities and in the question 
of respect for humanitarian law - a subject which is of central 
concern to Commission I during the present Conference, while 
Commission II is examining the updating of the Movement's 
Statutes, which were adopted in 1928 and amended in 1952.

So we can see what a remarkable development our Movement has gone 
through, a development in which the International Conferences are
at once the milestones and demonstrations of that vitality and 
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capacity for adaptation which remain characteristics of the 
Movement despite the difficulties inherent in any discussion of 
themes which are both important and precarious.

If we briefly go back over previous International Conferences, we 
can see that each one of them resulted in significant or even 
major progress either for the Movement itself or for 
international humanitarian law:

c
- 1928: The Hague. The first Statutes of the International Red 

Cross were adopted. The draft Convention protecting prisoners 
of war became a reality one year later in 1929.

- 1934: Tokyo. The draft Convention protecting interned civilians 
or those in occupied territories was presented. The outbreak
of the Second World War prevented the intended Convention from 
being drawn up on the basis of the draft.

- 1948: Stockholm. The drafts of the four Geneva Conventions, 
which were to be adopted in 1949, were presented at this 
Conference.

- 1952: Toronto. The Statutes were revised, recent events being 
taken into account.

- 1957: New Delhi. Draft regulations were proposed by the ICRC to 
afford better protection for civilians against the effects of 
hostilities.



-8-

- 1965: Vienna. This Conference saw the adoption of the
"Fundamental Principles" which ensured the Movement's cohesion 
and enabled it confidently to face a second century of 
existence.

- 1969: Istanbul. The Conference spoke for the first time of the 
application of the Fourth Convention in occupied territories 
and of respect for human rights.

- 1973: Tehran. Being brought up to date humanitarian law now 
afforded better protection for civilians during fighting and 
was adapted to new forms of conflicts.

- 1977: Bucharest. By accepting the Report on the Reappraisal of 
the Role of the Red Cross and by adopting by consensus the 
Programme of Action of the Red Cross as a Factor of Peace, the 
Movement provided itself with guidelines for the future.

- 1981: Manila. Respect for humanitarian law had become an issue 
for the whole community of States as well as for the entire 
Movement.

As the history of our Movement has shown, it has been able to 
adapt itself to the changing realities of history without losing 
its essential elements. It has succeeded in keeping alive the 
flame of tradition while discarding the ashes. Faithful to its 
principles and faithful to the victims for whose sake it exists, 
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it has been able to keep up with the times while avoiding 
politicization, to continue being useful while remaining true to 
itself, and to adapt to the ever-changing present without 
surrendering itself to passing trends.

A tree cannot stand upright, cannot live, without its roots, 
though these are hidden from view. To know those who have gone 
before us and the times in which they lived is to know our roots 
and the soil which nourishes them. It is also to know ourselves 
better, so that we can more fully live the present, which is 
constantly generating the future.

The broad outlines of the future are already apparent: in a world 
threatened by chaos where extreme standpoints are hardening, 
there is an essential role to be played by our world Movement 
founded on humanitarian law and the Fundamental Principles of 
universal import. There is a role for a Movement capable of doing 
humanitarian work effectively, without discrimination, and in a 
spirit of peace to help all those who, both in time of war and in 
time of peace, expect from us that grain of human kindness which 
will restore their dignity.


